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The Australian Veterinary Association (AVA)  
The Australian Veterinary Association (AVA) is the national organisation representing veterinarians in 

Australia. The AVA consists of over 7500 members who come from all fields within the veterinary 

profession.  Clinical practitioners work with companion animals, horses, farm animals, such as cattle 

and sheep, and wildlife. Government veterinarians work with our animal health, public health and 

quarantine systems while other members work in industry for pharmaceutical and other commercial 

enterprises. We have members who work in research and teaching in a range of scientific disciplines. 

Veterinary students are also members of the Association. 

Summary 

The AVA welcomes the opportunity to provide comment on the Universities Accord (Student Support 

and Other Measures) Bill 2024. The comments in this submission are limited to the Commonwealth 

Prac Payments scheme.  

At the time the scheme was announced by the Government, the AVA raised the need for extending the 

scheme to veterinary students with the Minister’s office and in the media 1. 

Veterinarians provide an essential service to Australian communities. Veterinarians are integral to 

maintaining animal health and welfare, public health, food safety, biosecurity, emergency response 

and the economic stability of the agricultural sector, making them essential health workers in Australia. 

As an essential service that struggles with significant workforce shortages, the AVA is calling on the 

Government to include veterinary students in the Commonwealth Prac Placements scheme. 

Recommendation 
That the Committee encourage the Government to include veterinary students in Commonwealth Prac 

Placement scheme, at a cost of $9.5 million per annum2 

Key reasons 
1. Veterinarians provide an essential health service to Australian communities, similar to doctors 

and dentists.  

2. Veterinarians are integral to maintaining animal health and welfare, public health, food safety, 

biosecurity, emergency response and the economic stability of the agricultural sector, making 

them essential health workers in Australia. 

3. There is no public support funding for the training of veterinarians, as there is for other medical 

professionals e.g. doctors and dentists 

4. If veterinarians experience positive rural and regional placements, they are more likely to remain 

in the regions, helping solve the workforce shortage crisis affecting the profession. 

 

 
1 https://www.ava.com.au/media-centre/media-releases/essential-nature-of-veterinarians-work-ignored-by-federal-government/  
2  Approx. 3,500 veterinary students in Australia, required to each undertake 52 weeks of placements over their 5-6 years degree, equates to 

$9.5m approx. p.a.  
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